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MINUTES OF THE FOUNDATION TRUST COUNCIL MEMBERS MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 JANUARY 2013 IN THE BOARDROOM, HRI
PRESENT:



Andrew Haigh

-
Chair



Owen Williams

-
Chief Executive

Linda Wild

  
-
Public elected – Constituency 2

Peter Middleton

-
Public elected – Constituency 3

Wendy Wood

-
Public elected – Constituency 3

Christine Breare

-
Public elected – Constituency 4

Marlene Chambers

-
Public elected – Constituency 4

Lisa Francis


-
Public elected – Constituency 5

Vic Siswick


-
Public elected – Constituency 5

Johanna Turner

-
Public elected – Constituency 6

Kate Wileman

-
Public elected – Constituency 7

Janette Roberts
  
-
Public elected – Constituency 8

Andrew Sykes

-
Public elected – Constituency 8

Mary Kiely

  
-
Staff elected – Constituency 9

Avril Henson


-
Staff elected – Constituency 10

Eileen Hamer
 
-
Staff-elected – Constituency 11
Liz Farnell    

  
-          Staff-elected – Constituency 12
Chris Bentley          
  
-
Staff-elected – Constituency 13
Julie Couldwell

-
Staff-elected – Constituency 13 

John Playle                 
-          Nominated Stakeholder – Uni. of Hudds.

Jan Giles


-
Nominated Stakeholder, Kirklees PCT

Dawn Stephenson     
-          Nominated Stakeholder – SWYPFT

IN ATTENDANCE:

Jillian Burrows
 -
KPMG – Senior Manager (for part of meeting)

Kathy Bray
 -
Board Secretary

Jan Freer
 -
Director of Organisational Development (for part of meeting)

Keith Griffiths
 -
Director of Finance

Lesley Hill
 -
Director of Planning, Performance, Estates &  Facilities (for part of meeting)
Julie Hull                    
 -  
Director of Personnel & Development 
Ruth Mason               
 -         Associate Director of OD

Helen Thomson         
-          Director of Nursing

Jan Wilson
 -
Non-Executive Director representative
OBSERVERS:  Les Griffiths, Volunteer - YAS
                          Martin Shaw, Huddersfield Examiner Reporter



1/13              APOLOGIES:



Apologies for absence were received from:

Bernard Pierce
  
-
Public elected – Constituency 1

Martin Urmston

-
Public elected – Constituency 1

Harjinder Singh Sandhu
-
Public elected – Constituency 2

Liz Schofield


-
Public elected – Constituency 7


Bob Metcalfe             
-          Nominated Stakeholder –  Calderdale MC     

Sue Cannon


-
Nominated Stakeholder, NHS Calderdale


David Wise


-
Medical Director
The Chair welcomed the newly appointed Membership Councillors from the recent By-elections (Avril Henson, Johanna Turner, Vic Siswick and Kate Wileman) along and Jan Wilson, Non Executive Director representative to the meeting.  
A welcome was also extended to Jillian Burrows, Jan Freer and Mary Kiely who would be presenting later in the meeting.
2/13
EXTERNAL AUDITORS

The Chairman reported that Jillian Burrows had been invited to the meeting to give an update to the Membership Councillors on the External Auditors input into the Trust’s accounts as well as the Quality Report.  

The presentation included details regarding the External Auditors three areas of responsibility:

· Audit of the Trust Financial Statements

· Review of Use of Resources:  Annual Governance Statement, Consideration of the work of other regulator bodies, performing any other work judged necessary

· Quality Report: Review of quality report, review and testing of mandated indicators, local indicator.

The presentation went on to detail Monitor’s requirement and the changes proposed for 2012/13.  The selection of the mandated indicators issued by Monitor and the local indicators chosen by the Members was discussed.   In both these instances the work of the Auditors in giving assurance that the three indicators data would be audited was received and noted.  Therefore the importance of selecting indicators which could be successfully audited was stressed.
Peter Middleton made reference to the importance of the findings from the Francis Report and that the recommendations should be taken on board.  It was noted that the Trust had already addressed some of these issues and welcomed the recommendations and lessons learnt once they are published.

3/13
QUALITY ACCOUNTS – PRIORITIES FOR 2013

Jan Freer provided background and purpose for her attending the Membership Council.  It was noted that previously the selection of the organisation’s 3 - 5  indicators to be included in the Quality Accounts had been made following consultation with Members at an annual event.  It had been agreed that in the interests of economy and to ensure that all members have the opportunity to consult, the ‘long list’ would be circulated to all members via the FT News.

The presentation highlighted that the Quality Account must include the organisation’s 3 – 5 priorities for improving quality for the coming financial year and a review of the services provided by the organisation expressed across the three domains of safety, effectiveness and experience.  Jan Freer gave details of the progress made on the six priorities chosen for the current year 2012/13:

· Pressure Ulcers

· MRSA Infections

· Readmissions

· Dementia

· Doctors Communication

· Information on Discharge

The priorities for 2013/14, contained within the ‘long list’, were discussed and it was agreed that the amended ‘long list’ would be circulated to all Membership Councillors with a view to the MCs returning the list, indicating their 3 - 5 preferred priorities.  The data would then be collated and discussed at the MC/NED Workshop to be held on the 19 February 2013, to gain a consensus prior to the deadline of 25 February.

ACTION:
KB/ALL
4/13
LIVERPOOL CARE PATHWAY

4/13    LIVERPOOL CARE PATHWAY

            Dr Mary Kiely, Consultant in Palliative Medicine had been invited to attend the meeting to update the Membership Councillors following the recent media interest in the Liverpool Care Pathway (LCP).  Dr Kiely outlined the background and purpose of the LCP.  It was noted that the Trust would shortly be starting to use the LCP and had previously, for the past 8 years, used the ‘Care of the Dying pathway' document.   She also informed those present that the use of integrated care pathways, of which the LCP is one, are helpful guidance documents to ensure that patients receive the best management of their condition.
Dr Kiely gave assurance and information regarding the LCP and advised that the pathway does not state that patients, able to eat and drink, are denied food and refreshments.  All decisions are made by multiprofessional teams evaluating individual patients and deciding on an agreed pathway once it is recognised that the patient is dying from their condition.  

           It was noted that the Trust would be launching a teaching programme for staff to instruct them on the LCP document before it is introduced.

           Linda Wild raised the question about consulting with the family when the patient is placed on the Pathway.  Dr Kiely reported that consultation with the next of kin is always undertaken if the patient is happy for their family to be informed. 

 

           Thanks were given to Mary for presenting the detailed information and all present confirmed that they felt reassured, and if necessary, able to answer queries received from Members, regarding the pathway.

5/12
MINUTES OF LAST MEETINGS
The minutes of the last meeting held on Wednesday 7 November 2012 were accepted as a correct record, subject to an amendment to 48/12 ‘Car Parking’ to read January ‘2013’.
6/12
MATTERS ARISING

a. Update on Health & Social Care Act 2012
Andrew Haigh reminded the Membership Council that the recommendations agreed at the BOD/MC Workshop in November were being implemented.  
· The first MC/NED Workshop had been arranged for Tuesday 19 February 2013.  A second one would be arranged for September 2013.
· The Chairs Information Exchange Group were reviewing good governance practices to ensure that there were no other issues which should be addressed.
· Further constitutional changes would be brought to the MC for ratification in April.

ACTION:
MC AGENDA ITEM – APRIL 2013

b. Car Parking
On behalf of Lesley Hill, Helen Thomson reported that the new car parking charges for patients and visitors had become effective from 2 January 2013 with no adverse effects.  It was noted that these charges were:

The free period in place on both sites which is currently 30 minutes will be increased to 45 minutes.

Up to 2 hours parking 
-
£2.00 (currently £1.50)

Up to 4 hours parking
-
£3.70 (currently £2.50)

Up to 24 hours parking
-
£5.00 (remains as present)

On site car parking at 

Acre Mill


-
£2.00 per day

c. Calderdale Joint Health & Wellbeing Strategy – Consultation
Ruth Mason reported that the views from the MC had been fed to the Board of Directors and incorporated within the Trust’s response to the consultation. 

d. Update on By-election Process
Ruth Mason reported that 3 public and 1 staff members had been elected unopposed.   It was noted and agreed that the vacancy in Constitutency 6 would remain vacant until the next annual election process.
e. IT Strategy

The Chairman agreed that a presentation on the IT Strategic Direction for the Trust would be brought to a future MC Meeting. 

ACTION:
AGENDA ITEM

7/13
TRUST FINANCIAL AND SERVICE PERFORMANCE

Keith Griffiths presented the key points in relation to the financial position as at November 2012:-

· The focus needs to be on delivery of Cash Releasing Savings (CRES) both for the remainder of this year and moving into 2013-14

· Key risks noted – Commissioning for Quality and Innovation (CQUIN) delivery,

· Winter pressures and 18 week wait performance

· The year to date Income & Expenditure position for Month 8 is a surplus of £4.50m, against a planned surplus of £3.95m

· Cash position at end of November 2012 of £20.78m (£0.68m above plan)

· Capital spend to date of £4.47m (£0.84m below plan)

· The current forecast year end position is to achieve a surplus of £2.98m, compared with a plan of £3.00m

· Financial Risk Rating of 4 at the end of November 2012, and the forecast is to end the year at level 3 as planned.

In Lesley Hill’s absence, Helen Thomson presented the Performance Report as at November 2012.  It was noted that this report was the detailed report received by the Board of Directors.  The Membership Council were drawn to the following key issues:
· Hospital Standardised Mortality Ratio (HSMR) –  Current data puts the trust at 102.  Work on going to bring this figure down towards 100 ratio.

· Emergency Readmissions within 30 days of discharge from all admission – Work was underway to reduce the number of readmissions.  The year to date (YTD) performance was 8.01% set against a YTD agreed target of 7.25%

· Fractured Neck of Femur operations carried out within 36 hours of admission – linked to best practice tariff, patient being fit for theatre and recent increase due to adverse weather conditions.  Challenge to the Trust noted with the ‘Black Friday’ icy weather.
· DNA Rate – Follow Up Appointment – some improvements had been seen following DNA work on first appointments being undertaken but further was required to understand the reduced DNA rate for follow-up appointments.

· Sufficient Appointment Slots on Choose and Book – Work had been undertaken but there was still more to do.  This had been discussed at the Executive Board Meeting held earlier that day where robust work had been signed up to.

8/13
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

a. Chairs Information Exchange Meeting – 18.12.12
The Chairman and Ruth Mason outlined the discussion held on the 18 December 2012 at the last Chairs Information Exchange Meeting.  It was noted that the full minutes would be circulated to all Membership Councillors.
b. Senior Level Appointments

The Chairman reported that Lesley Hill had recently taken on the post of Director of Planning, Performance, Estates and Facilities and Jonathan Webb the post of Director of Commissioning and Partnerships.

c. Health & Social Care Review
It was noted that work continued within the workstreams.  The 3rd stakeholder and partnership event was planned for 27 February 2012.  It was agreed that Chris Breare and Liz Schofield, who had previously attended the 2nd event, should be invited to attend this one.

ACTION:
Ruth Mason

d. Francis Report
Early messages were being received and actioned.  Once final recommendations are received from the Report these will be circulated to the MC.

e. Feedback from Monitor on Q2 2012/13 Submission

Following analysis by Monitor the Trust’s current ratings were noted:

Financial risk rating
-
3
Governance risk rating  -
Amber-Green – to reflect failing to meet the   C.Difficle quarterly trajectory

f. FTN Request for help
The Foundation Trust Network had approached the Trust for volunteers to help with the development programme for governors including pre-induction and testing of their website.  Anyone interested in helping were requested to contact Ruth Mason.

9/13  CONSTITUTION

a. Updated Register of Members – Resignations/Appointments 

The updated and revised register of members was received for information.  

b.
Register of Interests/Declaration of Interests

The updated Register was received.  Any amendments were requested to be notified to the Board Secretary as soon as possible.

10/13
FAST-TRACK ITEMS
a. Membership Council Calendar 2013 – working document received.

b. Minutes from the Joint BOD/MC Annual General Meeting – 20.9.12 – received and approved.

11/13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


a.  Resignation of Jonathan Webb, Director of Commissioning & Partnerships

The Chief Executive reported that Jonathan Webb had tendered his resignation and would joining the West Yorkshire Commissioning Consortium Support Unit.  Arrangements were being made for the position of Director of Commissioning & Partnerships to be advertised in the Health Service Journal with a closing date of 31 January 2013.

b.  Trust News


In the interests of economy it was agreed that electronic copies of the Trust News would be circulated to MCs rather than hard copies through the post as at present.

c.  Broad Street Plaza


Ruth Mason announced that the Board Street Plaza grand opening was being arranged for Friday 27 February between 2.00 – 4.00 pm and all MCs were welcome to attend.


d.  British Empire Medal


On behalf of the Membership Council and Board the Chairman wished to congratulate Marlene Chambers on recently been awarded a British Empire Medal for her services to Thornhill and Lees.


e.  Executive Director Changes


The Chairman reported that following changes in Executive Directors portfolios, Julie Hull would be taking the remit from Helen Thomson for the Membership Council and Membership Office with immediate effect.

12/13
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
Tuesday 2 April 2013 commencing at 4.00 pm in the Large Training Room, Learning Centre, Calderdale Royal Hospital.

The Chair thanked everyone for their contribution and closed the meeting at 6.30 pm.

………………………………………….

………………………………
Mr Andrew Haigh, Chairman
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